ADVISORY COMMISSION ON PESTICIDES

VETERANS’ MEMORIAL AUDITORIUM

5825 FLORIDA BLVD.

BATON ROUGE, LOUISIANA

February 17, 2016    9:30 AM

MEEETING MINUTES
CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Dr. Grady Coburn at 9:30 am.

ROLL CALL

Members present: George Bragg, LA Mosquito Control Association, Keith Majure, Salesperson at Large, Roby Shields, LA Vegetation Management Association, Martin Floyd, LA Wildlife Federation, Dr. Grady Coburn, LA Agricultural Consultant Association, Dr. Gary Ross, LA Audubon Society, Billy Guthrie, Farmer Private Applicator at Large, Dr. Marcia Hardy, Society of Toxicology.

Members absent: Dwayne O’Brien, Wayne Ducote, and Johnny Landry
Others present:  Harry Schexnayder, LDAF, Lindsey Hunter, LDAF General Counsel, Tina Perkins, LDAF, Marty Pousson, LDAF, Michael Vallan, Hearing Officer
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chairman Coburn opened the floor for public comments. There were none.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Motion:  Mr. Floyd made a motion to approve the proceedings from the October 28, 2015 ACP meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Shields and passed unanimously.

AMENDMENTS TO AGENDA 

Chairman Coburn asked Mr. Schexnayder if there were any recommendations for amendments to the agenda. Mr. Schexnayder stated that there were none.
ADJUDICATORY HEARING
Hearing Officer Michael Vallan conducted the hearing. LDAF General Counsel Lindsey Hunter presented the following cases:
Ronnie Dison, Case No. 1942 –Dismissed

Motion:  No action required by the Commission.
Duston Bailey, Case No. 1965- Mr. Bailey stipulated to two (2) violations and a civil penalty of $1,000.00 due within 30 days with an additional $2,500.00 civil penalty suspended based on compliance.  

Motion:  Mr. Floyd made a motion to accept the stipulation as presented.  The motion was

seconded by Mr. Shields and passed unanimously.

Laurent Taylor, Case No. 1966 - Mr. Taylor stipulated to two (2) violations and a fine of $750.00.  

Motion:  Dr. Ross made a motion to accept the stipulation as presented.  The motion was

seconded by Mr. Bragg and passed unanimously.

.

DEPARTMENT REPORTS

Mr. Schexnayder introduced Ronnie Mulberry, Administrative Coordinator for Pesticide Inspections and Enforcement. Mr. Mulberry stated that the inspectors had started routine spring inspections, visits to marketplaces and were on the lookout for new products being introduced. He informed the commission that he had been working with the district offices to help with training ten (10) new employees that were hired during the last year. He also spoke briefly about new WPS rules and changes to existing rules that are being discussed. He reported that LDAF staff had been in contact with the LSU Ag Center to coordinate information to be disseminated at private applicator meetings about the WPS changes.
Pesticide Registration Coordinator Scotty May gave an update on his department. He stated that his department currently had processed 9,800 pesticide registrations and would remain busy processing more renewals through March or April. He reported that 12,974 pesticide registrations had been processed in 2015 and that was about a 2 ½% increase over those processed in 2014.
Mr. May reported that he had been working on a Section 18 for the use of AV-1011 (product of Arkion Life Sciences) to repel black birds from rice fields. He stated that LA had been granted a conditional or time limited registration effective January 2016 through January 2018.

Mr. May also spoke about work on a Section 18 for the use of Transform WG (Dow AgroSciences sulfoxaflor-containing product) for the control of sugar cane aphids. Mr. May estimated that 70% of the sugar cane crop was affected by the aphids last year, either in yield or problems during harvest. Work on the Section 18 has been hampered by the issuance of a cancellation order by the EPA for sulfoxaflor-containing products due to concerns for its effect on pollinator species. 
Mr. Schexnayder interjected that the product was caught up in the concern brought about by the use of products classified as neonicotinoids. He also stated that the EPA was trying to decide whether a recent court ruling applied to both Section 18 and Section 3 label applications. He stated that bee keeping associations were very involved with the EPA on the matter.
Mr. May stated that the EPA had opened a period for public comment on the matter after receiving the Section 18 application from Texas. He explained that the Texas planting season is ahead of the LA season. He also briefed the commission on a Section 18 application on a product containing fipronil (Termidor SE) used to treat tawny crazy ants.

Mr. Schexnayder added that the Section 18 request for the treatment of tawny crazy ants is a quarantine exemption. He explained that the ant species spread over to LA from Texas and the exemption is restricted to parishes in which the ants have been identified. The exemption, if granted would be good for three years.

Chairman Coburn acknowledged that commission member Johnny Landry entered the meeting at 9:50 am.

OLD BUSINESS
Mr. Schexnayder stated that staff members had met with representatives of the LSU Ag Centers to discuss the proposed rule changes to Chapter 11 §1103. He asked the commission to consider also striking a few more parishes that would no longer be in the waiver system for commercial application, ground or aerial of 2,4-D or Dicamba. He clarified that the chemicals included all of the ones listed in the chart preceding the list of parishes in the rules. The parishes are DeSoto (500 total acres of cotton and 0 acres of sweet potatoes), LaSalle (0 acres of cotton and sweet potatoes), St. Martin (0 acres of cotton and 2 acres of sweet potatoes) and Winn (0 acres of cotton and sweet potatoes).
Mr. Schexnayder also discussed the status of Evangeline Parish (0 acres of cotton in 2014 and 2015 and 300 acres in 2013) and St. Landry (20 acres of cotton in 2014 and 2015 and 600 acres in 2013). Mr. Schexnayder reported that he talked to Larry Fontenot, the main grower of sweet potatoes in the two parishes and he stated that he never had a problem with 2,4-D or Dicamba drift onto his crops.

Chairman Coburn asked Mr. Schexnayder if anyone from Evangeline or St. Landry parishes had requested that the restrictions be lifted.

Mr. Schexnayder said he was not aware of anyone.

Mr. Guthrie asked if the commission voted to remove the restrictions and the price of cotton increased and more was being planted, would staff be able to quickly to reinstate the restrictions.
Mr. Schexnayder stated that an emergency can be declared and responses put in place quickly.

Mr. Majure expressed some concern about growers bordering the parishes being considered to strike and advised that the commission should act with caution.

Mr. Schexnayder clarified that the restriction only applied to commercial aerial and ground applicators and did not currently apply to private applicators that are currently using the chemicals in unknown quantities.

Mr. Majure stated that he wants to protect sweet potato growers because they are often not able to get crop insurance.

Mr. Schexnayder recommended that DeSoto, LaSalle, St. Martin and Winn Parishes be removed from the list of parishes with restrictions in the proposed rule changes for Chapter 11 §1103. In the same section, he recommended that the strike through be removed for Wards 1, 3 and 5 of Evangeline Parish in the proposed rule changes.
Motion:  Mr. Majure made a motion to accept the proposed rule changes as recommended.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Guthrie and passed unanimously.
Ms. Hunter advised the commission that since the previously proposed rule changes had been       substantively changed, the agency would have to hold a public hearing to receive comments on the changes. She stated that the commission members would be made aware of when the hearing was scheduled but would not be required to attend.

Mr. Schexnayder also advised the commission that since the previously proposed rule changes would now be delayed because of today’s discussion and vote, it may be necessary to adopt an emergency rule to accommodate the spring spraying schedule and avoid having to write a multitude of waivers.
Ms. Hunter informed the commission that Donald Johnson had exhausted the appeal process and he has now been invoiced for the $8,500.00 civil penalty he was originally assessed.
NEW BUSINESS
Mr. Schexnayder discussed the appointment process for new members to the commission whose terms will run concurrent with the term of the Commissioner. He reported that the process had been delayed because of the schedules of some of the entities charged with providing the commission nominations.
Mr. Schexnayder discussed reports received from pesticide dealers that private applicators were getting together and buying large quantities of pesticides and other restricted use chemicals and storing them. The purchases are made online and circumvent the local coops and feed stores. The expressed concerns include method of shipment and storage of the chemicals.
Chairman Coburn asked about the department’s feelings on the matter.

Mr. Schexnayder stated that the department was mainly concerned about the safe storage of the chemicals and the avoidance of a spill. He stated that he had researched the issue and could find no regulation to prevent the private applicators from making this type of bulk purchase. However, if the applicators were to buy in bulk for resale to other applicators, the department could initiate an inspection and/or investigation. He stated that he wanted the commission to be aware of the situation because a few of the pesticide dealers intimated that they may attend a commission meeting at some point to talk about it and there also may be a need to address it in rules and regulations.
Mr. Landry mentioned that he had been approached by two different people questioning the ability to buy restricted use chemicals on the internet without a license.
Mr. Schexnayder stated that the department does not have the ability to regulate internet sales of chemicals at this time.

There were no public comments on the issue.

CONSIDERATION OF AG CONSULTANT EXAM APPLICATIONS
Mr. Pousson informed the commission that he had been working with the Louisiana Ag Consultants Association and the LSU Ag Center to update the consultant’s exam and make adjustments to the qualifications requirements in keeping with changes having been made to agricultural post-secondary education. He presented the applications and the recommendations of the Ag Consultant Exam Ad Hoc Committee for the following:
Damian T. Green- Approval for Agricultural Entomology and Agricultural Weed Control

Samuel E. Fontenot- Rejected due to a lack of Agricultural Entomology science hours on his college transcript

Motion: Mr. Landry made a motion to accept the Ag Consultant Exam Ad Hoc Committee’s recommendations. The motion was seconded by Mr. Majure and passed unanimously.
FUTURE MEETING

The next scheduled meeting will be on July 20, 2016 at 9:30 am.
PUBLIC COMMENT

Chairman Coburn opened the floor for public comments. There were none.
ADJOURN

Motion: Mr. Majure made a motion to adjourn.  This motion was seconded by Dr. Ross and passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 11:05 am.
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